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The Planning, Housing and Economic Development (PHED) Committee convened on October 

19, 2022, to consider CB-97-2022. The Planning, Housing and Economic Development (PHED) 

Committee Director summarized the purpose of the legislation and informed the Committee of 

written comments received on referral. This legislation clarifies the development regulations 

applicable to certain expedited transit-oriented development in Transit-Oriented/Activity Center 

Base Zones within the new Zoning Ordinance. The PHED Committee Director clarified that the 

legislation bypassed presentation and went straight to introduction; therefore, no substantive 

amendments could be made to the legislation during the Committee meeting. 

 

Council Member Taveras, the bill sponsor, informed the Committee that CB-97-2022 is an 

equity bill to provide flexibility and incentivize redevelopment of areas near Metro stations that 

are in high need of investment. 

 

The Planning Board opposed the bill as explained in a September 30, 2022, letter to the Council 

Chairman and has the following comments for consideration by the District Council: 

 

“Policy Analysis: 

 

CB-97-2022 undermines several critical goals of the County's zoning rewrite project and the new 

Zoning Ordinance. It carves out a narrow class of development and exempts that development 

from the regulations normally applicable in the LTO Zone. These are precisely the type of 

special carve-outs that rendered the prior zoning ordinance difficult to administer. The new 

Zoning Ordinance applies clear, transparent, and consistent regulations to all similar 

development in a zone. This bill does away with that consistency. 

 

The new Zoning Ordinance requires a detailed site plan review based entirely on the size of the 

proposed development. A detailed site plan is required for any application for ten or more 

residential dwelling units and 25,000 or more square feet of nonresidential development. This 

approach was a deliberate departure from the practice of the prior Zoning Ordinance, where DSP 

requirements were imposed in different sections of the code, depending on use, zone, and many 

other factors, resulting in an almost random DSP requirement. 
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This bill ties the DSP requirement instead to projects that are "redeveloped as a mixed-use 

development,” without clearly defining what that phrase means.  It will be difficult for the 

Planning Board to know when the provisions of this bill apply and when they do not. 

Even more serious, this bill exempts covered projects from the quality standards of the LTO 

Base Zone and Part 27-6: Development Standards of the Zoning Ordinance by allowing the 

development standards of qualifying projects to be established through the approval of the 

detailed site plan. The waiver of zone standards and the development standards of Part 27-6 

contradict three of the most important goals of the new Zoning Ordinance: predictability and 

certainty of outcomes, the desire to achieve improved development quality, and consistent 

application of development standards throughout the County.  

 

This bill threatens the implementation of the 2022 Approved Adelphi Road-UMGC-UMD Purple 

Line Station Sector Plan, because that plan is predicated on the uniform application of the minimum 

standards of the LTO Zone. 

 

The approval of this legislation would also necessitate the Planning Board's remand of the West 

Hyattsville-Queens Chapel Sector Plan to staff for a substantial revision. The community expected 

walkable urban development around a Local Transit Center to conform to the LTO Zone.  If the 

standards of the LTO Zone no longer apply to all projects, the draft Sector Plan is based on flawed 

assumptions. 

 

The bill will also have a negative impact on the implementation of transit-oriented development at 

the Naylor Road, Capitol Heights, Addison Road-Seat Pleasant, Morgan Boulevard Cheverly, 

Landover, and West Hyattsville Metro stations where LTO zoning exists. 

 
Should the District Council wish to proceed with CB-97-2022, the Planning Board believes the 

following revisions are necessary:  

 The proposed language is misplaced in Part 27-4 of the new Zoning Ordinance and should 

instead be placed under Section 27-3619, the Expedited Transit-Oriented Development 

Review (ETOD) procedures. Section 27-4202, the proposed location for this new 

procedural language, pertains to development standards common to the five Transit-

Oriented/Activity Center base zones and is not the appropriate location for unique 

procedural clauses or requirements. Placing the proposed language in Section 27-3619 with 

the other ETOD procedures is the correct location for applicants, staff, and decision-makers 

thinking about and reviewing ETOD applications to notice and incorporate process changes 

in an applicable project. 

 It is also unclear if this bill is intended to apply to future Local Transit-Oriented Planned 

Development (LTO-PD) Zone, requiring a detailed site plan review for all situations. The 

Planning Board does not support extending the proposed legislation to the LTO-PD Zone. 

If the District Council moves forward with the proposed legislation, the Planning Board 

recommends that the bill be amended to clarify that it only applies to the LTO Base Zone 

and not the LTO-PD Zone. This amendment will eliminate confusion.  

 On page 2, line 9, the term “mixed-use development” should be clarified; there is no 

definition for this term.  
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The District Council should consider that the current Zoning Ordinance, the result of nine years of 

stakeholder effort, including the developer community, includes many procedural and conceptual 

changes that will take time to influence development approaches within the County.  

It is premature to make substantial procedural revisions that restore some of the more questionable 

approaches of the prior ordinance and have proven unsuccessful in achieving the desired policy goals 

of the County and the Council. 

 

Change is necessary to achieve the desired policy goals; sometimes, change can be challenging. 

Revising the new ordinance in response to specific, instant desires sacrifices the long-term potential 

of the County and the new ordinance. Consistency in development review procedures and consistent 

application of development standards are essential steps to move the County forward and ensure the 

new ordinance's success.  

 

Impacted Property: 

 

This bill will affect approximately 2,343 properties attached to 1860 tax accounts located in Naylor 

Road, Capitol Heights, Addison Road-Seat Pleasant, Morgan Boulevard, Cheverly, Landover, West 

Hyattsville, Langley Park, and other Plan 2035 Centers with the LTO Zone.” 

 

The Office of Law reviewed CB-97-2022 as it was presented on September 13, 2022, in 

conjunction with the Memorandum submitted by Park and Planning. The Office of Law concurs 

with the revisions set forth in the memo on page 2, bullet points 1-3:  

 

“Should the District Council wish to proceed with CB-97-2022, the Planning Board believes the 

following revisions are necessary: 

 

• The proposed language is misplaced in Part 27-4 of the new Zoning Ordinance and should 

instead be placed under Section 27-3619, the Expedited Transit-Oriented Development Review 

(ETOD) procedures. Section 27-4202, the proposed location for this new procedural language, 

pertains to development standards common to the five Transit-Oriented/Activity Center base 

zones and is not the appropriate location for unique procedural clauses or requirements. Placing 

the proposed language in Section 27-3619 with the other ETOD procedures is the correct 

location for applicants, staff, and decision-makers thinking about and reviewing ETOD 

applications to notice and incorporate process changes in an applicable project.  

 

• It is also unclear if this bill is intended to apply to future Local Transit-Oriented Planned 

Development (LTO-PD) Zone, requiring a detailed site plan review for all situations. The 

Planning Board does not support extending the proposed legislation to the LTO-PD Zone. If the 

District Council moves forward with the proposed legislation, the Planning Board recommends 

that the bill be amended to clarify that it only applies to the LTO Base Zone and not the LTO-PD 

Zone. This amendment will eliminate confusion.  

 

• On page 2, line 9, the term “mixed-use development” should be clarified; there is no definition 

for this term.”  

 

The Office of Law also agrees with the potential conflict of projects as described in the memo 

and seeks to bring those matters to the Council’s attention. 

 

Jose Sousa, Assistant Deputy Chief Administrative Officer for Economic Development, 
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addressed the Committee referencing potential amendments in a DR-2 of the bill that he would 

provide comment on at the appropriate time. 

 

Letters in support of the legislation were submitted by Mayor Linda D. Monroe, Town of 

Capitol Heights and Mayor Kelly Porter, City of Seat Pleasant. Letters in opposition were 

received from Mayor Robert S. Croslin, City of Hyattsville, Mayor Patrick L. Wojahn, City of 

College Park, and the Prince George’s Sierra Club. Cheryl Cort submitted an eComment 

expressing concerns “both about lack of careful process and negative effects on Local Transit 

Centers, which are major assets for the county.” 

 

The Committee received public testimony from Jim Chandler, Janet Gingold, John Tabori, 

Cheryl Cort, and Bradley Farrar, Esq. 

 

Substantial discussion was held concerning the intent of the legislation to allow properties 

already developed within a transit-oriented development area to use ETOD standards of the prior 

Zoning Ordinance given that the new Ordinance standards are too high to attract redevelopment 

in these areas. Questions were raised concerning the substantive nature of incorporating the prior 

ETOD standards in the legislation and the appropriate section for their inclusion. In response to 

the bill sponsor’s potential amendment to include the RSF-65 Zone, the Council’s Zoning and 

Legislative Counsel advised the Committee that adding a new zone after bill introduction is a 

substantive amendment. 

 

Following discussion of Planning Department staff responses to Committee questions and 

potential non-substantive amendments for consideration following the public hearing on the 

legislation, the Committee voted No Recommendation on Draft-1. 


